HOLTON ST MARY

MINUTES OF THE ANNUAL PARISH MEETING

HELD IN THE VILLAGE HALL ON 20th APRIL 2016
PRESENT: Erik Ellis (Chairman), Dot Steeds (Clerk) and 22 parishioners.
 1. CHAIRMAN’S WELCOME: The Chairman welcomed everyone to the meeting.
 2. APOLOGIES FOR ABSENCE: Sally Pearce, Ian Pearce, Rev Rosalind Paul, Paul Torrington, Sheila Gibson, Mick Coulthard, Jeff White, Naomi Ellis, Tony Howard
 3. MINUTES OF 2015 ANNUAL PARISH MEETING: These were agreed as a true record and signed by the Chairman. Proposed by Oliver Greene. Seconded by Tudor Quare.
4. MATTERS ARISING: None
5. PARISH COUNCIL CHAIRMAN’S REPORT: The Chairman began by giving thanks to the following people. Dot Steeds (Clerk to the Parish Council), Parish, District and County Councillors. The Parish Council is very grateful for their help and support. Heelis & Lodge continue to act as internal auditors. A 3year Insurance policy has been taken with Came & Co (specialist council insurers) as represents better value.

Parish Precept: This has remained the same.

Emergency Officer: This is Claire Rowan.

Tree Warden: This is Garth Cracknell.
CPAD: The defibrillator is safe to use without any training. However a donation has been received to fund training. Names of those interested to Parish Clerk.

Parish Plan: This continues to be used. Volunteers would be needed to produce a Neighbourhood Plan.

A12: The Parish Council continues to push for increased safety.

Footpath: The footpath extension has been constructed at no cost to the Parish Council.

Police: Police Officers or PCSOs no longer attend Parish Council meetings. Safer Neighbourhood meetings are held instead. 
Church Square: It is to be re-surfaced.
Churchyard: Keith Jeffreys cuts the grass and tends flower tubs.
Footpaths: They are in good condition. Tony Howard and Naomi Ellis regularly walk and check them. 
Litter picking: The volunteer band of litter pickers were thanked for keeping the village tidy.
Neighbourhood Watch: This scheme did not attract sufficient interest for it to be set up. Police Direct offers alerts and it is possible to link with Raydon’s Neighbourhood Watch group.

Bacons Green: Thanks was given to the benefactor who replaced the bench around the oak tree. The notice board is next for attention.

Planning: A list of planning applications was circulated. There is currently an application for a dwelling beside Melbourne House. A proposal to build 10 dwellings along B1070 was discussed. The Parish Plan did not identify any need for additional homes. It was noted the percentage increase in housing over the last few years. Discussion focussed on Babergh District Council’s strategy, the fact that Holton St Mary is classified as a hinterland village and that there could be more linear development on both sides of B1070 on land owned by the same potential developer. Other comments were that development many years ago has created the village it is now and that a continuation of the footpath to Bacons Green could be compensation if planning permission is granted. A vote was taken: For 0, Against 12, Neutral/undecided 11.
6. PARISH COUNCIL FINANCIAL REPORT: The Clerk presented the accounts for the year 2014-2015 which were passed by the Audit Commission on 10th August 2015. The clerk explained any significant differences in income/expenditure with the accounts for the previous year. (Attached)
7. SPEEDING: Mark Anderson reported that following 2 surveys there is now evidence of excessive speeding through the village. The CamVan has made frequent visits and together with the siting of a speed display sign there has been a reduction of speeding. Plans to replace 30mph repeater signs, install speed camera signs and to paint dragons’ teeth and road narrowing markings are in place. Further options are being explored to educate drivers.
8. CONSTABLE COUNTRY MEDICAL PRACTICE PATIENT PARTICIPATION GROUP REPORT: Jan Cheng reported how the practice has been working to improve standards following a rating of unsafe and inadequate in 2015. The appointment system has improved although there are problems with staffing levels. Two doctors have left and are still to be replaced. Locums are filling in. Three practice nurses have left and are being replaced. CQC re-inspected in October 2015 and gave a rating of good. The PPG has got magazines back in waiting area, helped at the flu day and has a project in place to analyse trends regarding complaints. There are to be changes to online registration by patients enabling them to view all records online and permit sharing of records.
9. VILLAGE WEBSITE: The Parish Council publishes legally required documents on the website but it is not used by any other village groups. A village Facebook page exists. Clerk is to meet with Frances Torrington to explore greater use of website.
10. PARISH CHURCH REPORT: Paul Torrington was unable to be present so the Clerk read out his report which is attached.

11. UNITED CHARITIES REPORT: Frances Torrington read out the report which is attached. She reported that the Trustees have awarded £150 to a resident to fund an educational trip.
12. SOCIAL CLUB REPORT: Erik Ellis reported on behalf of John Partridge. There was £53.04 profit last year. Work done to the village hall include a replacement shutter to bar, new alarm and completion of ceiling. Membership remains about the same. Events which have taken place include quizzes, a visit to Kew, Golf Day, Bonfire night and Christmas Dance. Beer prices have increased. Future events are St George’s Day lunch, lighting of beacon for the Queen’s 90th birthday and Golf Day.
13. VILLAGE HALL REPORT: Hall lettings are good which reflects in the finances also being good. Thanks were given to the volunteers who have worked on the ceiling. It is planned to redecorate the hall.
14. SAFER NEIGHBOURHOOD MEETINGS: Police representatives no longer attend Parish Council meetings or distribute monthly crime reports. Mark Anderson attends monthly Safer Neighbourhood meetings. These are not open to the public.
15. COUNTY COUNCILLOR’S REPORT: No report received. 
16. DISTRICT COUNCILLORS’ REPORTS: Fenella Swan reported that for the first time in 40 years a single party has a majority with 23 new councillors being elected. The Conservatives have formed the new administration. The Strategic Plan has been updated with Economy and Environment, Housing and Strong and Healthy Communities being the priorities. There has been a management review which has led to the loss of some very experienced managers. Council Tax has been increased for the first time in 4 years. Babergh is actively exploring alternative ways of generating income. Report attached.
Sue Carpendale had sent her apologies. The Clerk shared her report She is the group leader of the Liberal Democrats. During the year Babergh has focussed on housing improvements for tenants including building council houses, supporting right to buy, improving standards, returning empty homes to occupation and carried out a sheltered housing review. Solar panels on council buildings generate revenue. Objections have been made to the proposal of the closure of most magistrates courts. Community Infrastructure Levy (CIL) has replaced S106 money as a contribution from developers towards infrastructure requirements. Currently there are fewer than the desired number of new homes being built in the district, and with the Government’s expectation of more new homes being available, the National Planning Policy Framework presumes in favour of development unless there are substantial considerations against an application. Report attached.
17. ANY OTHER BUSINESS: Frances Torrington reported on the success of the 1st Friday of the month lunches. 316 meals have been served which averages at 26 per month. Thanks was given to the volunteer caterers, more volunteers would be welcomed. Jan Cheng also thanked the volunteers.
Keith Jeffreys offered to cut the grass around the village for the open gardens event. He also reported that encroaching plant growth is narrowing some pavements. It is possible to report to Suffolk County Council online.

Oliver Greene reported the potholes along the B1070 are worsening. They have been reported to SCC.

Marjorie Haste asked whether there were plans to develop a Neighbourhood Plan.

Sally Thurlow asked whether there should be an updated needs analysis for the village. It was said that BDC won’t take that into consideration.

The meeting closed at 9.48 pm.

Signed ………………………………………………

Dated ……………………………………………….
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